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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals from a decision of the

Administrative Law Judge filed April 17, 2008.

The Administrative Law Judge entered the following

findings of fact and conclusions of law: 

1. The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation
Commission has jurisdiction over this
claim. 

2. The stipulations set forth above
are reasonable and are hereby accepted.
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3. The claim should be and is hereby
dismissed without prejudice pursuant to
AWCC R. 099.13 for want of prosecution.

4. The issue of the admissibility of
Claimant’s Proffered Exhibits 3 and 4 is
moot in light of the dismissal and will
not be addressed.

5. The substantive issues litigated in
the hearing are moot in light of the
dismissal and will not be addressed.

We have carefully conducted a de novo review of

the entire record herein and it is our opinion that the

Administrative Law Judge's decision is supported by a

preponderance of the credible evidence, correctly applies

the law, and should be affirmed. Specifically, we find from

a preponderance of the evidence that the findings of fact

made by the Administrative Law Judge are correct and they

are, therefore, adopted by the Full Commission.

Thus, we affirm and adopt the decision of the

Administrative Law Judge, including all findings and

conclusions therein, as the decision of the Full Commission

on appeal.
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

___________________________________
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

___________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

The claimant appeals the April 17, 2008 order of

the Administrative Law Judge dismissing claim number F508707

under AWCC Rule 099.13 for “want of prosecution.” After a de

novo review of the record, I find that the order of the

Administrative Law Judge dismissing the claim under AWCC

Rule 099.13 should be vacated and the claim remanded to the

Administrative Law Judge for a decision on the merits.

The majority has clearly erred. There is simply no

evidence indicating a “want of prosecution” on the part of

the claimant. The Administrative Law Judge stated:

Claimant on August 30, 2005 filed a form
AR-C, along with a letter (Claimant’s
Exhibit 2). Therein, he alleged that he
was injured on or about April 20, 2005
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at Respondent Baxter Healthcare while
performing maintenance on the Magellan
machine when the machine was turned on.
Every box on the form pertaining to
benefits requested was checked. In his
letter, Claimant’s counsel requested
that a hearing be set “at the earliest
convenience of the Commission after
completion of discovery in this case.”
Respondents’ Exhibit 1 reflects the
treatment he underwent following his
injury. Claimant filed a prehearing
questionnaire response on October 17,
2005, and Respondents filed theirs on or
about October 27, 2005. On November 8,
2005, Administrative Law Judge D.
Franklin Arey set the claim for a
prehearing conference for January 3,
2006 at 1:00 p.m. However, no hearing
was set. Instead, Claimant petitioned
for a one-time change of physician and
the file was transferred to process the
request.
Claimant was granted a change of
physician by the Commission to Dr.
Chakales on March 24, 2006 (Respondents
Exhibit 3) Dr. Chakales saw him on May
12, 2006 and recommended an FCE...The
evaluation, conducted on June 6, 2006
reflected the claimant gave a reliable
effort and was able to perform work at
the heavy work level. Based on this, Dr.
Chakales on June 19, 2006 wrote that the
Claimant “has basically reached maximum
medical improvement.”
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As the Administrative Law Judge’s statements

clearly indicate, the respondent could not properly request

a dismissal under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702, which states:

If within six (6) months after the
filing of a claim for additional
compensation no bona fide request for a
hearing has been made with respect to
the claim, the claim may, upon motion
and after hearing, if necessary, be
dismissed without prejudice to the
refiling of the claim within the
limitation period specified in
subsection(b) of this section.

Therefore, the only method of dismissal available to the

respondent is AWCC Rule 099.13. However, “lack of activity”

does not equate to “want of prosecution” which is what the

plain language of AWCC Rule 099.13 states. Here, the

Administrative Law Judge stated:

The record before me reflects that
Claimant took no further action in
support of his claim for over a year
after this release. Respondents filed
their motion to dismiss on June 21,
2007, asking that the claim be dismissed
under AwCC R. 099.13 because of the
Claimant’s failure to prosecute it. On
June 29, 2007, I wrote Claimant’s
counsel, giving him ten days to respond.
On July 3, 2007, his counsel wrote to



Vaught - F508707 -6-

request a hearing. I took the motion to
dismiss under advisement and had the
parties complete prehearing
questionnaires. Thereafter, the instant
hearing was set.

 

Despite the Administrative Law Judge’s apparent

frustration with either the time frames involved in this

claim, or his frustration with the claimant’s attorney,

there is simply no requirement that a claimant’s file have

activity within any given six month period, ten month, or

any number of month period, or else the claim will be

dismissed for “want of prosecution.”

Furthermore, I find that the effect of a dismissal

without prejudice, solely under Rule 13, has no effect

whatsoever, other than delay. All the claimant has to do is

request another hearing. The statute of limitations has not

been “untolled” by the dismissal, as the only statutory

provision allowing for an “untolling” of the statute of

limitations, is found in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702, which as

discussed above, due to the fact that the claimant made
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timely claims and bona fide hearing requests, cannot

properly be applied here.

There is a difference between having the power to

grant a Rule 13 dismissal and properly using that power.

Here, the Administrative Law Judge does, indeed, have the

power to grant a dismissal under Rule 13. And the majority

does, indeed, have the power to affirm the Administrative

Law Judge’s dismissal. However, dismissal under the facts of

the instant claim violates strict construction of the plain

language of Rule 13, strict construction of the plain

language of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702, and is contradictory

to previous holdings of the Arkansas Court of Appeals. See

Johnson v. Triple T Foods, 55 Ark. App. 83, 929 S.W.2d 730

(1996); Dillard v. Benton County Sheriff’s Office, 87 Ark.

App. 379, 192 S.W.3d 287 (2004).

In conclusion, I find that the majority’s decision

to affirm and adopt the Administrative Law Judge’s dismissal

of a claim for “want of prosecution” after the claimant

presented evidence at a hearing on the merits, i.e.,

“prosecuted” the claim, is clearly erroneous under Rule 13,
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Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702, previous holdings of the Arkansas

Court of Appeals, and simply put, flies in the face of

common sense.

For the aforementioned reasons I must respectfully

dissent.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


